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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Good morning, the Policy Committee for the Council of the County
of Maui shall come to order. This is the regular meeting of Wednesday, October 31, 2012. This
morning present we have the Vice-Chairman "Black Cat" Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning. Ms. Baisa, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Mateo, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: And Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused are Members Couch and White. Members, we have an interesting
agenda. We will make it within the time allotted so I'll keep this moving. We shall take
testimony at this time on any of the agendized items that we have posted for today. If you're
giving testimony when your name is called please come forward. State your name for the record.
If you represent an organization or entity, we request that you would please state that. You have
three minutes to speak on any agendized item that you choose and we shall assist you with the
timing. When you start, the green light will go on, the yellow light will indicate 30 seconds
remaining of your time, and when the red light goes on that means you are to complete your
testimony. Stating that, the first person, oh, please, Members, if you can adjust your cell phone
and communication requirements to the silent or off mode, please. That would be appreciated.
Thank you. This morning we have Mr. David.. .I apologize... Stoltzfus. I apologize if I'm
mispronouncing your name If you would come forward, please, and share your thoughts with
us.
. • .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. STOLTZFUS: Good morning. Thank you, Chairman Hokama and Members of the Maui County
Council Policy Committee. My name is David Stoltzfus. You got it right. Thank you so much.
And I'm the Site Lead for Monsanto here on Maui. We oppose the inclusion in the HSAC 2013
Legislative Package, a State bill requiring the labeling of genetically engineered food products.
I'm asking you to revise this legislative package to remove that proposal. The requirement to
label products from a genetically modified crop makes a false or negative assumption that a
genetically modified crop is somehow inferior to conventional organic crops, that all research
and regulatory agencies have conducted years of studies that show no health or safety concerns
or would call for labeling of food from genetically modified crops. Quite the contrary, this
research has shown that crops currently available from biotechnology to be as safe as those
produced from other more conventional methods. This same conclusion has been reached by the
World Health Organization, the American Medical Association, the U.S. National Academy of
Sciences, the American Association of the Advancement of Science, the British Royal Society,
and every other respected organization that has examined the evidence. Mandatory labeling of
genetically modified food products will have an impact on our economy. Economic studies
performed by the University of California Davis researchers on similar food labeling initiatives
such as California's Proposition 37 show that labeling requirements will likely impose additional
costs on local food processors to meet the requirements. It will result in higher price tags on
food because manufacturers and retailers could be forced to change the methods used to produce
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them either by switching to non-genetically engineered food ingredients or by forcing separate
labeling, processing, packaging, recordkeeping, and distribution channels to feed the State. It
will also increase.. .place an increased burden on grocery costs on consumers, especially the poor
who spend a larger proportion of their income on food. Voluntary labeling and consumer choice
is already available. Mandatory labeling is an attempt to discredit a scientifically sound method
of food production and will negatively affect the consumer. I respectfully ask that you do not
include this labeling proposal in the 2013 Legislative Package. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts, Mr. Stoltzfus. Members, any questions for the
gentleman on the testimony that he has provided? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here this morning and, you
know, kind of hear you loud and clear. One of the questions that I have is that and you may not
know it, but the products that you produce you already label as you send it out to.. .your, I guess,
customers?
MR. STOLTZFUS: Correct, our customers, Monsanto's customers, are farmers. Fanners buy seed from
us and we label that as required by the seed laws within the United States and also
internationally. Now farmers sell their product to commodity producers who either process that
food, process that into other ingredients. There's the wholesalers; distribution channels
eventually to retailers; into the grocery stores that we all consume food from.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, and, that's one issue, you know, the cost of doing that.
One of the things that come to my mind is that when people go to restaurants like that. Would
they need to also label their products that they sell to consumers? Those are the kind questions
that we need to ask ourselves because, yeah, it does have a domino effect, you know, in the food
chain. So if labeling from just the beginning of the product is sufficient rather than going into,
you know, we can end up labeling everything everything that we eat. So, I thought I'd, you
know, provide you with that comment and thank you for your response in regards to yes, you do
label your stuff. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, any other questions for the gentleman this morning?
Having none, thank you very much for your presence.
MR. STOLTZFUS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate it. Thank you. Is there anyone else requesting testimony? Okay,
with no one else requesting testimony today's portion of testimony for the Policy Committee
shall be closed. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, so ordered.
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. • .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM POL-2(44): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(MAUI COUNTY GRANTS REVIEW COMMITTEE) (CC 11-31)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall move to Item 2(44), Members, under Nominations to Boards,
Committees, and Commissions. We are in receipt of a communication from Mayor Arakawa,
dated September 24, 2012, where he is nominating to the Maui County Grants Review
Committee, a Ms. E. Gayle Long for a term to expire March 31, 2015 due to the resignation of
Richard Nishihara. This morning we'll ask.. .we do have Ms. Long present so we'll ask her to
come up shortly. At this time, we'll ask Mr. Molina if he has anything he wishes to share with
the Committee.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, Chairman and Committee members. The
Administration, first of all, is very appreciative that Ms. Long has made herself available to be
considered by you to be nominated to the Grants Review Committee for a term expiring on
March 31, 2015. And if you'll note on her application, she has served in leadership positions on
several high profile nonprofits and she's also a Rotarian. Her background is in financial services,
which will certainly be an asset for her should you approve her nomination to the GRC. And as
Chairman Hokama had stated, she's here today and available to answer any of your questions,
and the Mayor would certainly be appreciative of your support of her nomination. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. At this time, we'll call Ms. Long to please come forward.
Thank you for being here this morning, for making the time. Why don't you introduce yourself
and if you have anything you would like to share and your, some comments, please do so?
MS. LONG: I don't think I need to, Mr. Molina did quite an excellent job. Anyway, thank you for
inviting me here today and thank you, Council, for all your work and what you do for Maui
County. Basically, I've been in public service all my life. I started out as a volunteer as a child.
My mother was the Administrator of a Rehabilitation Center for Cerebral Palsy Children. I
volunteered there. In middle school went on to become a Candy Striper, the Girl Scouts, the
whole nine yards. I've also pretty much served on numerous agencies and boards on the
mainland, including a runaway shelter for homeless children. And if you can read my
handwriting or I don't know that I put that in there or not, if you can read my handwriting,
congratulations. But I've been on the Board of Big Brothers, Big Sisters on and off since until
about 2003 or 4. I was Vice-President of that Committee. I also chaired their annual dinner. I
was asked by Hale Makua to chair their foundation and did so for about six years and then
consequently moved to the board--the full board. At that point, I'm on the Admin and Finance
Committee as well as the Governments Committees. I believe strongly in the value of nonprofits
and their contributions to our community. The fact that without nonprofits the government
would have to assume a lot of those services. I think they're critical. Basically, like boots on the
ground though nonprofits must be accountable. And I'm really interested, I guess, from the
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standpoint of transparency and accountability, because the integrity of the grant process and the
grants through Maui County because of the amount of money and the competition in grants
should be completed on a regular basis or reviewed. So that's pretty much where I'm coming
from--accountability, transparency, and integrity in the grant review process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that, Ms. Long. In your current company, Long Financial
Services, do you do any business with the County?
MS. LONG: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Has Mr. Molina mentioned that the Council is reviewing the grants program
overall and possibly looking at making changes and that one of it is to do away with the Grants
Review -MS. LONG: Yes, sir, he did.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or components. So are you kind of up to date with what we're reviewing and the
potential options that may or may not happen?
MS. LONG: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. That is appreciated. Members, questions for our gentlewoman
who has volunteered to serve? Any questions? Gentlemen, any questions for Ms. Long? Okay,
anything else you want to say 'cause, I think, you've got a great record? I'm surprised not one
Member asked though, because you're so busy in what you shared of your service.. .community
service. Adding on another board, such as this, is not problem for your time -MS. LONG: No.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --Ms. Long? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Not a question, but I want to make a
comment. You know, we know that if you want to get something done, you ask a busy person.
And you certainly have a very busy life based on your resume. I'm also very happy to know that
she's a Rotarian. So I know very much how you operate and I'm very thankful that you're
willing to take this on. It's a hard job reviewing all those grants and, you know, making
decisions. So thank you very much. And thank you for all you do for our community.
MS. LONG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anyone else? If not, is there anything else you'd like to add or close with
Ms. Long?
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MS. LONG: No, I just thank the Committee for their time and the Council and appreciate the
opportunity to.. .there is some of the work that you guys do not have the time to do and thank
you for accepting my or at least listening to my...what would I call that? Not my...resume, I
guess, and I'd be happy to serve. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you so much for being here. We appreciate that. Members, after hearing
from Ms. Long and her willingness to serve, the Chair, is open to a motion to approve the
nomination of E. Gayle Long to the Maui County Grants Review Committee for a term expiring
March 31, 2015 onto Exhibit B. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa.
Members, is there any discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes, and one excused, Mr. Couch.
We shall be sending this recommendation to the full Council. Thank you very much. Thank
you, Ms. Long, for being here.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the nomination.
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ITEM POL-3(5): HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES ("HSAC") (2013 HSAC
LEGISLATIVE PACKAGE) (CC 11-32)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move on to Item 3(5), a very lengthy communication from our colleague,
Mr. Pontanilla. See if you can go to 3(5), Members. What you have here is a communication
from Mr. Pontanilla, dated October 25, Members. He has proposed to ask considerations from
our sister counties of Hawaii County, Kauai County, and the City and County of Honolulu, for
consideration in the 2013 Hawaii State Association of Counties Legislative Package. And before
I'll.. .you know what, I'll ask Mr. Pontanilla if he can give the Committee some opening
comments on this item, please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. What's before you...the Staff had
already handed out the justification sheet for the resolutions that we want to send to the
legislature in regards to various recommendations. On the first sheet you do have from Hawaii
State Association of Counties and this was brought up by the Big Island, relating to agricultural
product branding and country or region of origin labeling in the Hawaii Revised Statutes, Section
486. And the justification, as noted, that we should have, you know, products over here in Maui,
in the State of Hawaii, should have a percentage of, you know, the blends of their product and
they're requesting 75 percent before a Hawaiian or Hawaii region or name may be placed on any
label. The second one is relating to definition of indigency. And again, Members, the purpose is
to promote fairness and consistency within our judicial system. It is proposed that the State of
Hawaii reconsider the current indigency definition, establish a screening program for financial
need and third party review, and adopt a process would clearly delineate the circumstances in
which court-appointed counsel is necessary. Again, it's from the Big Island. The third one is
relating to increased gallon...gallonage tax on liquor. And the purpose is to increase gallonage
tax on liquor by 30 percent, collect and transfer this additional revenue to the respective counties,
and partially reimburse the counties for cost of handling crashes and crash fatalities involving
driving under the influence of intoxicant. And again, part of the funding also would, you know,
provide the education in regards to use of liquor. And again, it's from the Big Island. And the
other one.. .the next one is a bill for an act relating to food labeling. And the purpose of the draft
bill is to require the labeling of any food products or raw agriculture commodities that contain
genetically engineered material or are produced with a genetically engineered material. The
proposal county is Maui County. The next one is a resolution requesting the State of Hawaii
Chief Election Officer and Elections Commission to establish a mechanism to monitor the
counties' readiness to conduct an election and to intervene if necessary. And the purpose of this
resolution is to establish a proactive policy of monitoring each county's readiness to conduct an
election to reduce the potential for future election-day issues. This was proposed by, again, the
Big Island. The next proposal is relating to.. .you read the word...pseudoephedrine. And the
purpose of this resolution would require a prescription to purchase any product that contains this
chemical. Again, it's from the Big Island. Relating to landowner liability...the purpose of this
resolution is to create a cause of action against a person who maintains a property nuisance on
residential property that results in damage or injury to the person or property of another person.
This is being proposed by Kauai. Next one is relating to voting. The purpose allows citizens to
register to vote on Election Day. Proposal is being...was considered by the Big Island.
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Urging. .the next one is urging the United States Department of State, the Department of
Homeland Security, and the United States Attorney General to ease visa restrictions for the
People's Republic of China. And the purpose of this resolution is supporting the ease of visa
restrictions for the People's Republic of China. And the County that proposed this is City and
County of Honolulu. The next one is urging the Governor and the Legislature of State of Hawaii
to preserve the counties' share of the Transient Accommodations Tax. And the purpose urging
the State to preserve the counties' share of the Transient Accommodations Tax. All of the
counties had sent in, you know, similar proposals on this, and it has been on the HSAC proposed
package for the last several years. The next one is relating to Hawaii Employer-Union Health
Benefit Trust Fund Board of Trustees. And the purpose is to designate one of the five seats
allocated to represent public employers on Hawaii Employer-Union Health Benefits Trust Fund
Board of Trustees to be filled by an individual appointed by the four county mayors and
approved by the State Association of Counties. This, again, is one of the resolutions that has
been brought forward in previous years, and the proposer of this resolution was the City and
County of Honolulu. Next one is relating to the Employees' Retirement System. And the
purpose is adds one additional member to the Employees' Retirement System Board of Trustees
specifically designated to represent the counties. Again, this is another holdover from previous
HSAC Board. And, again, the proposer was from the City and County of Honolulu. Relating to
electronic waste recycling and the purpose is establish an electronic waste recycling program
administered by the department...State Department of Health. Proposer was City and County of
Honolulu. Relating to traffic infractions and the purpose is transmit a portion of the fines and
forfeiture from uncontested traffic infraction to the counties. And again, this was proposed
several years ago by our Chainnan...Chainnan Hokama. The next one is relating to energy
resources to amend the State law, Act 204, that requires solar water heating on all new singlefamily and duplex homes. The amendment would require that the buyer-owner of a new singlefamily or duplex home be the applicant for the variance allowing an on-demand gas in lieu of a
solar water heater. Otherwise, a solar water heater will be required. This is a consumer
protection measure as well as an energy efficiency and conservation measure. And the second to
the last one is relating to affordable housing credits. This proposed bill for an act maintains the
intent of Act 98(12), Session Laws of Hawaii 2012, by providing affordable housing credits to
the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands, while maintaining the integrity of county housing
programs throughout the State and preserve the principle of "home rule", allowing the County to
serve its residents as it should. This was proposed by the City and County of Honolulu, so was
the last one that I read. Relating to the Public Land and Development Corporation. .this
proposed bill for an act repeals Chapter 171C of the Hawaii Revised Statutes relating to
establishment of the Public Land Coiporation...PLDC. The proposer of this resolution was the
County of Kauai.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: There's a lot.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, maybe you can, if you can share with the Committee why there is so many
proposals this year compared to the past...in the past.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: HSAC Committee reviewed all of the proposals and majority of
us, in fact all of us, had requested that all of this proposals be brought forth to each of the
counties to make it fair for all of the counties in regards to their proposal. And if there are any of
the proposals that any of the county opposed to then it would be the bodies of each council to do
so. A lot of proposals was brought forth for, by the Big Island as you can see. And in previous
Councils that we've reviewed HSAC proposals, we have had not voted for a proposal to be
brought forth by HSAC, and each of those proposals was then brought forth to each of the
counties in regards to not being on the HSAC package, and they'll take those proposals as a
county themselves to move forward to the State legislature.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any questions on anything on
Proposal 1? Proposal 1 is, of course, the Big Island. Their main concern is we are well aware of
is the allusion of the brand Kona coffee. It is a long standing issue with them. They bringing up
that for Island Fresh it's 90 percent. We all aware that even when we went to Oregon two years
ago for our national conference, people were selling Kona coffee although it really wasn't true
Kona coffee, 'cause they had maybe 2 percent Kona coffee, but they called it a Kona blend,
which was accurate. But it's really not Kona coffee. So I can appreciate that the Big Island's
concern on that one. Is there any questions on the Big Island's Item No. 1? Number 2, that was
the.. .you know, the Big Island, like Mr. Pontanilla said, the Big Island put a lot which is what
they going through a lot of. Any questions for 2? Anything on 3? I think, Ms. Baisa, you have
any thoughts on this one? And this one is 30 percent. And, I believe, Staff has assisted us by,
you know, doing some calculations. What, Josiah, if you can, please, share with the Committee
what we were able to find out in the, when compared to cents?
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, if you would like we could actually distribute that graph and table to the
Committee?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, yeah, please do and then we'll let the Committee have that information.
Thank you.
MS. COCHRAN: This was also Hawaii island?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, Big Island, right, this one?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, this is a little different from what I understood Ms. Baisa wanted,
which was to use a portion of the surpluses for educational purposes. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, when I saw this, of course, I had questions because what I had
proposed was a different idea.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And that was using the taxes and the fines from the sale of alcohol. And
my intent, of course, was strictly for programs that would mitigate the effects of alcohol or
educate people about, you know, alcohol prevention. This is a different approach. What I can't
compare 'cause I don't have the information is the revenues from both proposals. Where do we
get more? But, you know, I have no objection because the thing is we got to get this kind of stuff
in there and we have to have people thinking about it. So I like having two proposals 'cause if
one doesn't succeed maybe the other will. So I don't think it hurts but they are different.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, they are. Yeah, okay. Any other comment? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I'm looking at the calculation. My recollection is in the
justification sheet it was talking about a 30 percent increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But that's not what this.. .what's reflected on the sheet.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Josiah, can you give some comment how we came up with the graph,
please?
MR. NISHITA: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. Just for the Members' information, when Staff was
reviewing some of the bills, we wanted to go through and make sure that some of the
calculations were correct. And we did a lot of calculations and were unable to come up with how
they did, they came up with a 30 percent increase. So as you can see, according to the table and
graph in front of you, it really doesn't add up to a 30 percent increase. There is.. .this may just
be a coincidence but the total increase throughout all the different types of alcohol is 30 cents.
So that may just be a coincidence or maybe it was typo on the part of the drafter of the bill. But
you can see the overall percentage increase as only 2.54 percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, thanks for the explanation. I'm...it doesn't seem like a
significant increase. Okay, and to Ms. Baisa's comment. Quite often bills will get merged in
Committee if they're of related topics. So I think it's likely that this might get merged with the
one that she was mentioning.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Number 4, Members, I'm going to ask...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Excuse me, Mr. Victorino.
- 10 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before we move on, please?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Has anyone attempted to check with the Big Island in this
discrepancy between 30 percent and 30 cents or we're just assuming at this point?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I didn't check, Mr. Victorino. I told the Staff to go with the cents 'cause the
30 percent to me didn't make sense.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, yeah, but, I mean, I would really, you know, I can support it.
And, again, I can support Ms. Baisa's, I mean whichever way, you know, whatever money we
can get, you know, it's more money than we have right now. So I have no objections to that but,
you know, if we have some time to clarify it with them what they meant by 30 cents or
30 percent, you know, if it's a mistake then, you know. If it's 30 percent then these figures
obviously be extremely different. So that's all I'm asking, Mr. Chair, if some attempt could be
made to reach the Big Island. I could move it on. I'm not saying stop and don't do it, but to
have the clarification would be in my mind better to understand what their rationale was, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, do you recall anything from Big Island in the Executive Committee
meeting?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I can bring it up in our next meeting as we meet.
CHAIR HOKAMA: When would that be, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: November the 19 th .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we can make the call to.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, we can call.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We will call to have it clarified by Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: . . . (inaudible). . . percentage..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Number 4, the Chair is not planning to consider this. We already made a
decision as a Council to support Ms. Cochran's proposal. Now, Number 5, of course, we all
know this is a Big Island issue. Is there any questions on this one, Members? Number 6, this is,
of course, pseudoephedrine is part of chemicals that is.. .people use to make crystal meth. And,
I'm assuming, this is one of the Big Island's proposal -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --but I ought to address it. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: To be corrected. .that one is City and County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: City and County?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yep.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, City and County. Okay, anything on Number 7, landowner liability. This is
one interesting one. Any thoughts, Members? This is if you don't maintain your properties
'cause you're consciously trying to reduce your property value, but which is interesting 'cause
our County we go on mass appraisal so. You can still have one crappy looking lot that is worth a
lot of money.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This would. .would this address things like Kaanapali Land
Management where they've let things just, you know, grow and then the homeless made camps.
And then we go in and help and assist with our public safety to clear their land. I'm just trying to
see if any wording here, in damage or injury to person or property of another person. That's
something that I definitely would like to address. And if. .this is a step in that direction I
suppose but, you know, I think, I have a little different idea of compensation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sure we can ask Mr. Kushi if he has a comment he can give, but this would
also apply to the County if we don't maintain our land, we would be under the same scrutiny and
provisions of the proposal, the way I read it. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. It seems to be limited to residential properties.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We own residential properties.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, but I'm not sure it relates to on the concern that Ms. Cochran
brought up because most of those properties are not yet residential, if I'm not mistaken.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Mr. Kushi, any comments you can share at this time from what you are able
to read?
MR. KUSHI: No, Mr. Chair, I'm not familiar with this resolution or the intent. But the justifications
sheet refers to this term called "block busting". I really don't know what that means but the
general of the law is if you own property and there is a nuisance on there, like an open reservoir,
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et cetera, or a flowing ditch not covered, then the laws...the law may imply strict liability and
then you're liable anyway. I'm not sure if this bill would just try to codify that type of a tort.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, if you want me to read what is being proposed for this
particular area, Chapter 663 of the HRS, I can do so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. I don't think that would be necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: This is adding a new section to that chapter anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But our current County Code has a component already and that's more from
a.. .what I would call it...it comes under the Department of Fire Control where if there is a
so-called nuisance or safety hazard on a property after, I think, one or two notification from the
Department, they can go in and send in and clean your property and then send you the cleaning
bill. That is already in the Code. We already have that in our County Code. So for me, and I
don't really see a priority for this, Members. But previous Councils has already moved ahead on
this kind of potential concerns where the Fire Marshall has control to the property owners on, I
guess, on all properties they can send the notice. On the voting one, too bad we don't have
Mr. Kuwada, but I have issues about allowing people to register on the day of the vote. How do
you do the required checks on proof of residency, citizenship, and anything else on the day when
you already casting ballots? So I'm not too supportive of this, Members. I don't know how you
feel about it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I would agree with you. It may create a lot of hardship for our
County Clerk over here on Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Number 9, you know, definitely this would help our visitor industry.
There's a lot of interest, of course, and we know how strong the Chinese yuan is. And, of course,
they own almost all of the United States debt. Any comments on this? This is just a resolution,
Members, concurrent, which means it needs to go and be passed by both Houses of the State
Legislature. Number 10, that's like motherhood and apple pie for right now. So, we'll move on
that one. As far as 11 and 12, to have County representation on EUTF and the ERS, the Chair
has always supported some kind of County representation. And so, I think, that's like the other
one, motherhood and apple pie for the counties. On 13, this is going to be an interesting one on
electronic waste. Not too often the counties' style.. .wants another State Department to do more
work for them. Mr. Pontanilla, any additional thing on this electronic waste?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It was a concern for the City and County of Honolulu and as you
read the justification, because of all the electronic equipment that we starting to see all over the
place that they felt that we should have some kind recycling program for those electronic
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equipment. You know, we do have one nonprofit that does collect electronic equipment, but I do
not know who else here on Maui so it is a concern for the City and County. Can imagine all
those business in Honolulu and Waikiki
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo, you have any concern as our Chief Procurement Officer
on disposal of this type of devices and equipment? So the Council's disposal of this type of
waste is not issue for us, Chairman?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Obviously, it would be but I haven't had the time to look at that
specific bill. As, you know, any time there's disposal of any government properties or materials
it always becomes questionable, but I haven't had the chance to go through that particular bill,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, just...
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, one more comment. Again, you know, we do have that
nonprofit on Lower Main that does collect all of this equipment and then on, I don't know,
maybe quarterly or semi-annually they do have like a collection of all of this type of equipment
at a certain site. So I thought I'd provide that comment too. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, my sense is that this is.. .we're asking the
State to do something that is really a County responsibility because we're responsible for dealing
with our waste. And, I think, it sounds, to me, like Maui County is possibly ahead of the game,
because we do have a, you know, an entity that's collecting the E-waste and doing quite well
with the process. And so it just seems to me we're creating another department, another
responsibility for the State, which is simply going to impose things on the counties and it may be
better for the counties just to address it themselves.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, maybe we need Environmental Management to think about it because, you
know, we all know the landfill. We deal with a lot of Department of Health issues at the landfill
and EPA concerns that we prefer not to end up in Consent Decrees. So I appreciate that
comment, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, I'm very familiar with Habitat for Humanity that
does the pickup. You can drop off E-cycling to them. .very limited hours and days though. I
believe there is a demand for more accessibility to be able to do this. I don't know if I trust State
DOH to pick up the ball on this to make it even that much more efficient for us but, I believe,
that we definitely need more areas and resources for people to do this 'cause I've done the Aloha
Aina Earth Day projects. Mr. Victorino has attended a few. And I'll tell you the biggest brunt of
the stuff that comes in is E-waste and it's huge. So, there's a dire, dire need. Again, if this is a
step in that direction, great. But looking at State and DOH, I don't know at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I haven't heard any negative, you know, we have Community Work Day projects
Countywide. They come to Lanai. I know they do things here. They do things Molokai, you
know, and the Department does its white goods pickup day. And I haven't heard any concerns
from our side on this issue. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, thank you, Chair. And as Mr. Pontanilla mentioned that we
have in Wailuku on Lower Main Street, which happens to be right across the street from where
my wife is employed. And so they are very busy. Unfortunately, they are having real problems
because people are now putting it in the front of the fence and there is signage clearly saying
please do not dump. But many people come and I observe this in the evenings when I'm there.
They come in and they drop their TVs, their computers, and all that. So there is a need in that
particular area. Yeah, the white goods and all these other ones, we've seem to have done a pretty
good job on that. And the Aloha Aina Days have also had some challenges because there was a
time when the company that was doing this didn't want them to do it because it took away from
them and there was all kinds of challenges in this area. So the County has been in a quandary
trying to solve this. So I agree, I don't want the State or anybody else to do our job but I do
believe, Mr. Chair, there is still a need...a big need because, I think, we're not only talking
computers when we're talking E-waste. We're talking a lot of other things such as TVs and
we're into that now where we're going into electronic TVs, you know, the HDs and all that are
coming into that seven, eight, nine year--the original ones that are running and we're having
problems and they're dumping that. And I see that coming in front of that particular site a
number of times. In fact, a lot more times than before. So I can support it in the sense of having
it there and maybe a collaborative effort between the State and the County. We can collect 'em
and if we have a central distribution place for where they can be shipped out, out of Oahu, to
wherever they go. But, again, I'm always questioned where they're sent. If they're sent to India,
or China, and other places where they have children labor working with lead and other
chemicals, and I'm not exactly excited about that either. So there's a lot of dynamics that our
electronic industry is creating and after all these years now we're beginning to see the residual
effect. But, again, I...you know, I really have no objection to having something done. I'm not
sure if this is the exact method that we want it to be done in. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anyone else on this item? Let's see, traffic infractions, that's
another motherhood, apple pie for the County. A bill for an act relating to energy resources to
credit the buyer-owner of a single-family be the applicant for a variance allowing on-demand gas
in lieu of a solar water heater. Mr. Pontanilla, this was a City and County consideration?
- 15 -
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: This one was here it was the... I'm sorry, Kauai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This was Kauai?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there something because of their utilities issues that they're proposing this gas
component?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, other than what we see here that's the justification that they
sent to us and no explanation or just a brief explanation in regards to the proposed resolution by
Kauai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any comments, Members, on this one? If not, we'll move to an act relating
to affordable housing credits. During the process at the Legislature, I know the.. .1 believe,
Chair Mateo submitted testimony in opposition and I supported that position that the Chair took.
I think it's up to each County to make that determination. I don't think the State should make
that determination, especially our County they took an aggressive role in trying to address the
issue of affordable housing. And I appreciate the County's efforts, Chair's efforts, and
Mr. Pontanilla's efforts. As we understand it, there's been affordable and subsidized housing
and, I think, our efforts is.. .has been leading the State. I'm biased but, I think, we've lead the
State in this area. And, I think, if we.. .the County wants to give Hawaiian Home credits that's
up to this County and to this Council to make that determination, not State, so I won't be
supporting this proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, Chairman, I, you know, support, you know, what you just
said. You know, I look at it that if we're gonna give credits then we give credits to a
development that provide for all people.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. The last one, of course, is from Kauai County. They already passed
this and we also have it as part of the next item on the Committee's agenda. This is an
interesting proposal from Kauai. We've heard the public comments a lot about the advantages
and disadvantages of having this. So in my brief discussions with the Senate President Tsutsui,
he is willing to have the Senate review it again during this upcoming session. And so if you feel
to move this forward the Chair has no issues. The Chair would just state that I have a difficulty
asking you to support all the proposals. I hope we not doing a short kind approach where we just
hope something hits the target and we shooting 17 shots. I think we need to, as association, we
should focus on what makes sense as an association that all the counties either benefit from or
will not benefit from and that those are more specific county issues. We let those counties deal
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with it themselves. And so, I'm only going to be recommending, I think, at this time 8 of the 17
for your consideration. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much Chair. Chair, I do have some limited experience
with legislature. And I too have concerns. You know, with 17 proposals, I think, that we're
setting ourselves up for a tremendous time trying to monitor all of them too unless somebody is
going to be there all day and all night, because, you know, when you have 17 proposals to watch
and they're going all over the place and they're having hearings on very short notice, and, you
know, we're on the neighbor island so for us to get to Oahu for the hearings that are scheduled
quickly is really, really difficult. And while I understand the value of, you know, getting together
because the more people that support something obviously the more. It's a numbers game as we
all know. Seventeen is a lot, to me, and I kind of think like you that maybe we ought to choose
the ones that Maui County really cares about, but then I don't know what the commitment is at
HSAC because I didn't participate in that. And was there an understanding that all of the
counties would support all of them? I don't know. That's a question for Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, if you can respond, please?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. In previous HSAC proposals that came
through our County, we've voted down a few and, you know, other islands also voted down, you
know, what they thought that shouldn't be on the HSAC package. And I agree that we did have
an ex-representative on HSAC, Mr. Cachola, and he had noted to us at the time because of his
experience in the Legislature, you know, going with too many resolutions, you know, they
probably just will read it and put it on the side. But if you have four.. .three, four good ones then
they'll have to look at. Every year we go to the State Legislature and we talk about our proposal
and a lot of questions in regards to the proposals that we bring forward. You know, in previous
meetings with our, you know, State Legislators, you know, we've presented to them between four
and six proposals and, you know, they not shy about asking all kind questions at that time. You
know, but, again, you know, the smaller the number probably the more efficient, you know, in
regards to tracking this thing. One year we had ex-Councilmember Damn Kane as our lobbyist
and that one particular year he tracked not only the Maui stuff but he also tracked, you know, and
I gotta thank Mr. Kane because he wasn't being paid by HSAC to do that, but because of his
previous involvement as a Council member, he took it upon himself to track the ones that Maui
really wanted in regards to the HSAC proposal. So, but we don't have a lobbyist so who's going
to track this is a good question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know Mr. Carroll.. .oh, wait, let me finish with Ms. Baisa since she brought up
the question. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. And Mr. Pontanilla expresses exactly what I'm
feeling that this is too big number of things to be looking at. And, I think, a follow up question
for me is what is the plan for? Who's going to do the tracking? Is it going to be the individual
counties or does HSAC get together and get somebody?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: In previous conversation that we've had, we're looking at, you
know, HSAC as hiring a manager of some kind like different HSACs throughout the nation. But
because of the costs to hire a person like that was kind of prohibitive because we pay a certain
amount of dues and if we wanna hire this person, of course, you know, all of the responsibilities,
you know, doing lobbying and things like that would cost HSAC quite a bit of monies. So, you
know, I think, Maui County, we still haven't had that discussion yet in regards to hiring some
manager for HSAC to do the work that we have, you know, in HSAC, and one of the duties
would be just that lobbying the proposed resolutions that we have. But to this day, you know, we
don't have anybody. When we go as representatives from each county, because I've gone to the
State Legislature, to advocate, you know, for TAT, and all of the counties does that. And the
other one that I really advocated at the time was the extension of the 45-day to 90-days on
20 ills. So, you know, we took it upon ourselves.. .the ones that does, you know, would help
Maui County, those are the ones that we really advocate but none of the other ones.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I hear what Mr. Pontanilla is saying and I do know that, you
know, we have capability on our own Council. We have people with...Members with
relationships and who are very effective at this 'cause they know how to do it. But it's a sheer
being there, you know, it's kind of you have to be there in their face; otherwise, you know, things
happen. I really would like us to seriously consider the idea of hiring of a lobbyist.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Like our Council has, when I was, you know, the Chairman, I did give Mr. Kane a
contract and, I think, he performed more than we expected under the scope of the contract
agreement. I think the upcoming term, I think, that Council can consider it. I think if we make
an action there should be sufficient funds in the Council Services budget to consider maybe a
lobbyist to represent our interests, Maui County's interest, and they can also monitor the HSAC
component, but the Maui County Legislative Package, and anything else that comes up regarding
tort and liability issues, or just emergency response, or...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, for me, the proof of the pudding is in the eating and, you
know, we have matters that we've submitted over and over and over and over and, I think, it
would maybe, you know, nothing's guaranteed, but just having that person there to be on site all
the time would be helpful. So, it's something we can talk about later. But as we decide I agree
with you that, I think, lesser items is better. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And the one thing though, Members, 'cause people I meet hear the comments from
those decision makers, yeah, it is critical who if we want to move forward with this idea, which
is a good idea, the lobbyist, it is critical who we consider to represent us.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Absolutely.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Because down there if your word is not good or they had bad experience in the
past, we will not be as effective as we should be and that is something that I was given feedback.
Mr. Mateo, you as the current Chair, I'm sure you get feedback from leadership down there.
Mr. Pontanilla, you go lobby, so you hear the comments from decision makers about who's a
good lobbyist and who's not as effective, if I can put it that way. So, stating that, Members, at
this time if you have any questions for the Chair, if not I'm going to give you some
recommendations that I would like you to consider.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendations?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry, Mr. Carroll. I apologize. I know you wanted the floor. I apologize.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I don't blame you. I talk too much anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, no, no. My apologies, sir.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I have an excellent mentor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The black cat...put me in a spell.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I just wanted to make one comment that I realize this is a lot of things on
here, but a lot of us that do lobby at the Legislature, yourself, me, and some of, well
Mr. Pontanilla, and what.. .have realized over the years that a lot of these things Maui County has
initiated but we have the other counties have agreed to it. But when we do the lobbying, if it's
not on here when we're lobbying for the Maui County things that we really like, if it's not on this
list, it makes it really difficult because it covers all the other counties too. So it's really
important even though there's a lot of things on here, the things that we want to pursue need to
be on here or it really cripples us in our lobbying efforts. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, you know, just to hopefully share additional information,
yeah. During the Legislative session, especially when the creation of the Council of Mayors
arose, that really helped to erode the importance of HSAC because at the Legislature who was
given the limelight was the Mayors. And during the presentation of bills during to both Joint
Houses, unfortunately, the whole focus was on that particular position--the Mayors. The media
was there, the questions was there, following the Council of Mayors came HSAC. When HSAC
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came up, the media left, there wasn't that many questions, and the reality is when you're at the
Leg lobbying for support, short of Mr. Pontanilla and myself, HSAC's attendance was pathetic.
So, you know, you've got to be there every day as possible because you guys all know how these
bills morph. You know, today it's blue, tomorrow it's teal, and then it goes all the way until it
turns yellow. So, you know, there is a need for a commitment to actually follow through. The
less number of bills is easier to monitor, easier to work with, and easier to get in to the members'
offices there to talk story with. The more bulky it is, the more problematic it becomes. And, of
course, we've gotta look at our history. HSAC has not been very successful. Neither has the
Maui County Package. So, you know, we've gotta pick and choose what we think has the
opportunity to really move forward, and then it becomes indicative of all members of all counties
to participate in the lobbying process and not to take for granted that somebody else will do it for
you. So I just wanted to share that because it was.. .it is a difficult task. And monitoring, you
know, for Maui County, hundreds of bills becomes really difficult. So, you know, the time for a
partnership is really there so we just need to take a look at how serious the attempt should be.
Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before I recognize, Mr. Pontanilla, which is very interesting because at Congress,
NACo is the one Congress wants to hear from, not from the Conference of Mayors.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just one last comment in regards to, you know, our
own package, you know, like Mr. Mateo had mentioned that the Council of Mayors play a big
part in any legislation that, you know, we should somehow partner with the Council of Mayors
whenever we create legislation or resolutions that will affect, you know, all of the counties. In
regards the 20111, a proposal, we got really, really close only to be taken away by a department
head, not this Administration, previous Administration, saying that no, we don't have a problem.
So we need to communicate with the Administration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good point...very good point.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think that was a hard lesson learned on that one. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. The question I had was whether or not HSAC has
ever...I know there's a discussion about hiring a manager for HSAC, but has HSAC hired a
lobbyist to look after the bills and follow them and?
CHAIR HOKAMA: HSAC as an association in my recollection from when it got started, from the
Helene Hales and the George Toyofukus, the guys like my father, every County, I can tell you,
showed up and did what they had to do personally. They wanted to do it themselves. So, HSAC,
as an entity, has never really gone to an executive directorship or a lobbyist. Individuals,
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counties reviews, you know, like I said, Mr. Kane, in the past. Kauai County has utilized the
services of Mr. James Pacopac for many years, and they've renewed his agreements so he must
have some effectiveness for their purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: To me, the benefit of having a lobbyist is that they'll, you know, you
assign them to watch over whatever bills you want watched. They'll also tag bills that generate
new issues during the session and keep you abreast of it. But the other important thing, to me, is
having somebody following the bills, you know, up close and calling, you know, calling
Members of the Council to come down and testify when they should and when it's most
important. And so, I guess, it's like having a quarterback -CHAIR HOKANIA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --helping the team.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right. That's what Mr. Kane did for us. He gave us the, you know, as soon
as he found that they were to ready to print those hearing notices, we had the call. We started
working on testimony and when we needed we flew down and made personal appearance.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, one second, Mr. Victorino, I'll get to you. Ms. Baisa turn, your turn.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just want to say amen to what Mr. White is saying. You know, I've
worked with lobbyists both at State and at Federal levels. And, I think, it's been very effective.
This is their professional job. This is what they do and they do it well. But I do want to share
your caution is you have to make sure that it's the right person. So you go after the best and you
gotta have the best. They come expensive but they produce.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I think, I agree with my colleagues in what they're saying.
The challenge I face, like you, Mr. Chair, is that for the longest time and even till today each
county still has their individual needs. We send packages down but we kind of all agree on
certain things, but how wholeheartedly is that important to each council. There's a few that
come together. The vast majority of what you've gone through today really has very little, like
you said, motherhood and apple pie. Well, there's some of that. But beyond that some are not
very applicable to us or not as important to us or very different than what our intent for the same,
like Ms. Baisa's idea, with the additional revenue from alcohol sales and fines, right? So all of
this, you know, that's where the challenge comes up and I'd like when we first. .when I first
came on, when Ms. Baisa, we had Mr. Kane and he kept us abreast of our issues, which was
really important but he kept us abreast with other issues that HSAC had.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I...to have a lobbyist for HSAC, I think, sometimes I just don't
know if it can really fit because does every county really buy in to having it or will Kauai...like
Kauai has done for many years, and Oahu have their own and maybe it's time we have our own.
Because you and Mr. Pontanilla and Mr. Mateo and others have gone down at a moment's notice
to testify, because we've been fortunate because Senator Tsutsui and others down
there...Yamashita...they let us know, eh, this is coming up, go come, come help us. All right,
come help us get this taken care of for our, for the counties and especially for Maui County, but
that doesn't always work at an instantaneous notice. If we could have somebody really dogging
this, I think, very important. And have somebody here, a Council member, who is assigned to
that. I know Mr. Pontanilla used to do a lot of that stuff on his own, but he also had Budget and
Finance and other things, so as the HSAC representative he did a yeoman's job trying to let us
know what was going on, but sometimes that's hard when you don't have the necessary support.
And so, you know, I agree with all what we're saying is that all the counties, you know, and
HSAC, I guess, will have to make that decision. Are we going to do this? Are we going to
pledge the financial support to do this? And, I guess, it's gonna really come down to the City
and County of Honolulu because they paid the biggest chunk of this whole package as far
monetary wise. And if they don't go along with it, I think.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well that's kind of true and kind of not true.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but you understand the money part.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, they pay the biggest dues share by the basic agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But when you look at how through the conferences how each county performs,
Maui County, through our net of what we provide the Association is head and hills over the sister
counties.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you at look at...even the Committee assignments, Mr. Chair,
you know, myself, you know, others in here who are.. .you don't find that match in any of the
other counties. And I don't know if it's a lack of wanting to participate or I don't want to speak
for others. I can tell you what we want to do here and being a part of being part of NACo we've
been able to accomplish a lot more, and, you know, yourself as the Second Vice-Chair, and
working through the leadership at NACo, nationally, is a testament to that. But I, you know, I
guess, in closing I'll say whatever you decide, whatever you recommend here, I can go with.
You know, and I agree let's pick the right ones that we can really support and get behind of, and
hopefully our package also will be inclusive with this. And we will all keep working very hard
to make this come to fruition. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, just to so we don't down play the role of our OCS people,
because we have an incredible legislative tracking team that has worked real diligently following
all the bills, both County package as well as HSAC, as well as departmental interests that
impacts this County. And whenever a notice came up, it was shot to every office, everybody
knew. So, you know, I like the discussion, you know, and then the Members also need to know
that immediately following Mr. Kane when the discussion on the floor came to consideration of a
legislative lobbyist -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --the answer was resoundingly "no". Nobody wanted to fund it.
Hence, I became the legislative lobbyist for the County. And, for me, it was fine because nobody
wanted to invest so it's nice to hear that, the discussion. So I'm hoping that the next Council
stand up with all what I'm hearing and actually put something out because it does involve
participation. And I don't care how good the lobbyist is there. If there is no follow up from this
body, you going to get what you kind...you're gonna get not as much as you think you're gonna
get. So, you know, I just wanted to let you know OCS has an incredible tracking team that
actually followed hundreds of legislative bills for the County so not to kind of like sell them
short at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I think, they've done a great job on our behalf, Mr. Mateo, so thank you for
stating that. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, thank you, Chair of the Council, too for
your comments 'cause one of my questions was, I believe, we do have members in our OCS
team who does this job but, of course, they're trying to keep up with all of our stuff too on top of
it. And, I believe, you know, what you put in, you get out, and being up at that Leg you need to
be visible. You need to be vocal every second of every day. And so, you know, I, LTA lobbyist, I
don't know, Mr. Victorino...Mr. Mateo, Mr. Pontanilla going to be looking for some type of
work down the road here soon. So, yeah, maybe pushing for some kind of opening there. But,
Chair, I, you know, I appreciate. I always, you know, look up to your manao, your political
knowledge, and historical knowledge of this job 'cause there's things that I just could never catch
up to what you know. And I just want to say that I feel the whole GMO labeling thing that is in
this HSAC package on top of my own personal or, you know, the County level package, you
know, I feel it's just a double protection as we've been hearing. It takes a lot more than just one
voice and Mr. Carroll touched on it also. And so, for me, I, you know, I would like to see it in
both, if possible. And I believe that Hawaii island was to put something through but they saw we
did and they approved and appreciated our, you know, items. So they figured they'd pull back
out and just jump on board with ours and support it, which they did. So that's just my comments
in regards to your comment in not wanting to push this forward because I have it on the County
level. So, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just one last comment. City and County of
Honolulu, the council members, do go to the State Legislature in regards to, you know, lobbying
for HSAC packages when they have the time. So, they are out there. And they've been doing
this ever since I've been on HSAC so, you know, they really lobby for HSAC. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Those items that I'll be recommending...let me just give you some
brief history remarks. I appreciate everyone and everyone had gave a good point. And
Mr. White made a good point about, you know, when there's multiple vehicles, the Leg tends to,
you know, morph things into one legislation and, you know, let it encompass others. But also
when you have and, Mr. Victorino made a good point that I would like you guys to think about it,
Members, is that when you have a handful like this 17, if I was in a bind and I was the
Legislative Chairman, I would play off one county over the other, and say, Mike, I know you
want this Maui bill, you know. So you want this or this Big Island because only one can fly. So
which one you going pick? I'm going to play you folks off each other because it's to my
advantage as a State Committee Chairman and then watch. You know, if they going put you in
the corner and then you pick Maui, the Big Island going say how come you wen pick yours not
ours. The strategies of, you know, gamesmanship at the Capitol is at a level that, you know, we
have to use our experience to think of our then alternative strategies or when you do warfare they
call it exit strategy. And, I believe, in that tremendously--the exit strategy. So I am going to just
recommend a few for consideration. Today, what I'm going to ask you to consider is Number 3,
Number 9, Number 10, 11, 12, and 14, that's it. That's one, two, three, four, five, six out of.. .1
reduced it. Out of the 17 and Number 17, which is the last one I'm leaving it off also because we
have the next item to focus on that discussion. So that is what I'm suggesting and you're right
we have supported this in the past and I agree it is something, I think, I still find worthy and if
we're going to get success, I think, we should have one that every county will be a beneficiary
of. And I consider these six to be able to cross every county, and every county would have its
benefit from this six proposals. It's not a specific county's issue. It is a Statewide counties' issue
as I view it and that is my recommendation to you, Members. Is there any questions? If not, I'm
open to a motion to follow the Chair's recommendation. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Open to a motion for the six recommendations.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa, to move forward for
HSAC inclusion in the 2013 Legislative Package, under Policy Item 3(5), Proposal 3, A Bill for
an Act Relating to Gasoline Tax on Liquor; Number 9, Concurrent Resolution, Urging the United
States Department of State, the Department of Homeland Security, and the United States
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Attorney General to Ease Visa Restrictions for the People's Republic of China; 10, a Concurrent
Resolution, Urging the Governor and the Legislature of the State of Hawaii to Preserve the
Counties' Share of the Transient Accommodations Tax; 11, A Bill for an Act Relating to Hawaii
Employer-Union Health Benefits Trust Fund Board of Trustees; 12, A Bill for an Act Relating to
the Employees' Retirement System; 14, A Bill for an Act to Traffic Infractions. That is your
Chair's recommendations in the motion. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think the Item Number 1 relating to agricultural
product branding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think the importance of that spans all counties because, I believe,
coffee is grown in each County. Now, I don't remember how many we've got on Maui but, I
believe, we have...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Kaanapali...Kaanapali Coffee and...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We've got over...I think we've got over...more like 30 or 40 coffee
growers on island. So, I think, that's one that I would like to mention you should probably put in
because it covers Kauai, Oahu, Maui, and the Big Island.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, Maui County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Maui County, okay, yeah. Okay. Thank you, Mr. White. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, no, I was going to respond to the question about coffee. You know,
working with the Farm Bureau it had become a large part of what the Farm Bureau does and
they're a commodity that's doing very well. In fact, they're winning international competitions.
So, I think, we want to protect that.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, can we just put that on this or we have to amend your
motion?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, if there's no objection by the Members, the Chair will revise his
recommendation to or so include Proposal Number 1, A Bill for an Act Relating to Agricultural
Product Branding and Country or Region of Origin Labeling. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DGC).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll include that. So we have seven considerations. Any other
discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I have a question.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So first of all in the description of this it lists all counties but
ourselves, it's because we're here as Maui County trying to accept others. Yet, in what's being
proposed we have Maui County proposals. So I'm just wondering what that means?
CHAIR HOKAMA: When we went through our process, Ms. Cochran, the proposal that made the
deadline was yours and that is what we took up at an earlier meeting and that Council already
took action on. Ms. Baisa's consideration, because of the timing and whatnot, we are supporting
it for the Maui County Legislative Package, which is her version of how to deal with the liquor
fees and penalties. But it's not her.. .her proposal is not part of this package at all. This is.. .are
the only ones that made through the deadline of inclusion for the State Package.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. So, but in the description of this approving proposal is from
Hawaii, Kauai, City and County -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we don't need to be listed there?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, 'cause our proposals we've already taken care of for HSAC.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Maui County's proposals.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And so the next step though so what we vote out
of.. .off the floor here today goes back with Mr. Pontanilla -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to the HSAC as a whole?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, because we don't know, I mean, you know, the other sister counties may have
done likewise and picked what they warma support. And then the Executive Committee will put
it together and only those that have all counties' support will be included in the State Package.
You must have all four counties to agree to be in the package.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there any other questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, sorry. So, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Again, and, I know your reasoning for the.. .my one item and, I
believe, last go-around all counties did support it but when it went up to City and County of
Honolulu, it was shot down there. So, you know, I want to try and put it back through that route
again to show the urging or the continued support, I guess, on at least our County, I know,
Hawaii County's too behalf on that level.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So your proposal to Mr. Pontanilla went to every other county.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And they're going to make a decision on yes or no to include it in the State
Package.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, but it...for me it looks odd that Maui County took it out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, it's in. Yours is in. We're only taking out the counties that we haven't had a
chance to review their proposals. We reviewed our proposals already and that's why we're not
listing the Maui proposals. We've already made a decision and we supported your proposal,
which made the deadline. And that's why it's only the three sister counties this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, I just want to make sure I'm not passing up an
opportunity for consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, yours is already been -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --decided by this Council and it's been...Mr. Pontanilla has transmitted to all sister
counties for consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can I approach you one minute.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Short recess. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS: 10:25 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:27 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, we'll come to order. Again, thank you for that short break,
Members. Staff did make a remind me of an important point and that I did not consider earlier
is that on Number 17, the proposal from Kauai on that repealing of Chapter 171C, Hawaii
Revised Statutes, establishing the Public Land Development Corporation. Because Kauai County
has asked that it be a HSAC consideration and even though we have a separate item on the
agenda, the Chair, will ask you if you folks want to consider this as part of the HSAC since
Kauai has already adopted this. As I understand it, Mr. Pontanilla, Kauai has adopted it at their -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --already officially. So they've taken a stance.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I just warma ask you so, you know, if you want then we'll need to have that
discussion now on PLDC.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: For me, Chair, I'd like to finish 59 and then we can act on 17. If we
support 59 then it would make no sense not to include 17.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And then we will.. .yeah, we can do it.. .we go through some, you know,
parliamentary procedures of reconsideration, whatnot but we can do it that way too, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay, then we'll go with the motion as is and now we have, I
believe, one, two, three, four, five, seven items, Members. Is there further discussion on the
motion before you? If not...oh, and one thing I just want to say, with no objection, Members, I
would ask that you allow the Committee Staff to make nonsubstantive changes and also to be
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able to revise the proposed resolution to adjust it to what the Committee will be deciding on this
motion. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DGC).
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. So ordered.
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, sorry, just for clarification as well for the Committee, if we could receive
approval for any technical revisions that may be needed. As Mr. Victorino had stated, he
requested that we work with the County of Hawaii -CHAIR HOKAMA: On the percentage, on the gap, yeah?
MR. NISHITA: --yeah. So if there is a discrepancy there then if Staff would be allowed to make that
technical revision.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DGC).
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, objections, yeah. And then if we do we'll send a communication from me to
all of you, Members, indicating what was changed so you are informed. Okay, thank you. If
anything else, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes and one excused, Mr. Couch.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
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ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving for inclusion in
the 2013 HSAC Legislative Package, the following proposed bills and
resolutions:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO AGRICULTURAL
PRODUCT BRANDING AND COUNTRY OR REGION OF ORIGIN
LABELING";
2.
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO GALLONAGE TAX ON
LIQUOR";
"URGING THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF STATE, THE
3.
DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND SECURITY, AND THE UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY GENERAL TO EASE VISA RESTRICTIONS
FOR THE PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA";
"URGING THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE OF THE
4.
STATE OF HAWAII TO PRESERVE THE COUNTIES' SHARE OF
THE TRANSIENT ACCOMMODATIONS TAX";
5.
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO HAWAII EMPLOYERUNION HEALTH BENEFITS TRUST FUND BOARD OF
TRUSTEES";
6.
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO THE EMPLOYEES'
RETIREMENT SYSTEM"; and
7. "A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO TRAFFIC INFRACTIONS".

ITEM POL-59: ABOLISHING THE PUBLIC LAND DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION
(CC 12-215)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us go to Item 59. This one is a communication from Ms. Cochran, which is a
resolution urging the repeal of Chapter 171C of Hawaii Revised Statutes, to abolish the Public
Lands Development Corporation. And this reso would urge the Legislature.. .this State
Legislature.. .upcoming Legislature 2013 to abolish the Public Land Development Corporation,
the development arm of the State Department of Land and Natural Resources. So, at this time
I'll ask Ms. Cochran if she would like to give us some opening comments on this proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. As we all know, this has been highly
controversial Statewide. And a lot of other counties are echoing what is being said here today. I
have a letter of support from House Representative Mele Carroll and, I think, the whereases
within this reso explains exactly what's going on. And so I just warma keep it brief and simple to
the point that it needs to be revisited, you know. It needs to be pulled out and this new session
needs to get back on it and, you know, vet this thing out a little more thoroughly with more input.
So that's where I feel it needs to go and I am hoping to get support from my fellow Members to
do so. And I thank you for your comments in regards to President Shan Tsutsui willing to also
do this. So it sounds like we have some support on the Senate level. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I warma be really clear. I listened carefully to what you said about
President Tsutsui. You said he would be willing to bring it up and follow up. Did he...
CHAIR HOKANIA: He's willing to introduce.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Introduce it. Did he indicate that he wanted a repeal or he wanted a
tweaking or 'cause this is the discussion in the community that we're getting. We're hearing
people say we pull it entirely and we have people saying let's fix it. So, I think, that's really
important that we understand when we make this decision what we're supporting. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I can say that for the Senate President in my discussions with him he
didn't say whether or not he would abolish or massage it or revise it. He had no issues having it
brought up before the Senate to have that open discussions within their standing committees.
And we have the written testimony of Representative Canoll...Mele Carroll, who supports the
proposal before us at this time and is planning to introduce her own consideration for the House
to consider. So obviously in both Houses there will be.. .and, I believe, Representative
McKelvey mentioned that he was open to review this without stating which way or other he
intended. But, I know, there's openness to review this fire storm. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think all of us too received e-mails from Senator Malama Solomon -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --who is asking for the ability to let's have some time and let's fix it. So
I don't know who else got that, but I definitely did.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and I want to thank Ms. Cochran for bringing this
forward, and a number of us had sent in but hers was the first so I yielded to her. But, I think, the
key right here is whether it's repealed or fixed. Definitely the way it stands right now is
unacceptable for the County, to many of the business community, as well as other entities.. .other
agencies throughout this State. So, you know, I'm for the discussion to be really clear what we
want. I don't mind repealing it and starting over. However, if they can sit there and really with
some transparency, and I use the word transparency and community involvement, especially the
neighbor island counties, then I'm willing to sit there and listen to it and work with them. But if
they're just gonna do what they did the last time, as you well aware of, last minute kind of just
package this together and say here, this is good. Okay, thank you, pass it. Here, counties, and
then they walk in and say, oh, yeah, we can do whatever we want, we're exempt. Oh, well, that's
not going to sit well. So I don't know what, you know, Shan's, you know, the
President Shan Tsutsui's idea is. I know everybody's talking about it, but nobody's really said
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this is what we want to do specifically. All I know is the way, the form it's in right now, is bad. I
think everybody. .just about everybody agrees with it. Now, the question is how do we remedy
it. Repealing it? Starting over? Fixing it to where everybody has a part of it and really has a
chance to indulge and get into it and kind of make it a plan that we all can live with? Because
they warma do a lot of things here on Maui, as you well know, Mr. Chair, all of us have sat here
and listened to them. They want to do a lot here on Maui but they don't want to let us know
what they're going to do until oh kind of like okay, we're going to do this, thank you. So I'm
very much in favor of doing something. But like Ms. Baisa said, fixing it or repealing it, but it
cannot exist the way it does. I don't think it's fair to the community, especially the neighbor
islands, the agencies, and the County itself. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, we asked the question to the Planning
Department when we were reviewing the General Plan and what this act does that for the
Planning Department and, you know, I heard from the Planning Director is that we kind of lose
home rule. And when you look at part of the bill itself the exemptions from requirements, I
think, that's the area that need to be fixed--exemptions from requirements So, I can live with,
you know, the requirements of the County Codes would apply anytime they want to build
something. Although they talk about, you know, they still gotta come in for zoning and the like,
I just don't trust them. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any more comments? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I think, the original intent when the Senator was putting it
together, not naming, I think, the intent somehow got lost, because the need for partnerships, the
need for generation of income with the utilization of State lands, it's a real good purpose but the
bill that was attached to that purpose never matched. So because I support home rule and our
ability to direct our own growth and development, you know, at this point a bad bill is a bad bill.
So for myself, you know, I would just look at them re-crafting it to actually meet the original
intent. And until that is done I would have difficulty in, you know, looking at it and say part of it
is good but this part I no like. So I would just scrap the whole the thing and start over. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White, any comments? No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair would just say that I am like many of you. I am a very intense supporter
of Maui County home rule. We have taken great pride in positioning the County to do things that
we felt was important even without State support, and we work hard to have the financial and
political will to do so. So for one, I would prefer, myself, to abolish it. If the State, you know, I
think, it's a knee jerk reaction from the State on how to address an issue that they've had
difficulty getting a handle on. But if they wanted to and my recommendation and I shared this
with some of...State people is that if you want certain things to move in the counties why aren't
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you then giving the counties the authority. Why are you giving a State department an authority
or create another State agency? The Counties have the zoning power. We have the ability of the
permitting process. We have the subdivision responsibilities. We have the water departments.
But us then, give us authority and let us make those decisions and fast track certain projects that
in the County perspective is a priority for the community and also helps the State. I would prefer
we do it that way than have the State try and usurp us and tell us how your standards and
whatever you folks did for everybody else doesn't apply to us, but you will then accept our road,
our subdivision, and you take care of it after we get done building it. You know, I got problems
with that. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I'm enjoying the discussion
because obviously, I think, we need to make a decision one way or another what kind of a
recommendation we're going to make But, you know, although it seems draconian to say well
abolish it, get rid of it, or whatever, knowing what we know about how we're responded to by
the State, this sends a clear message. We don't like it and you need to fix it. And maybe it will
help get them to the table to come up with something that's more acceptable if we give a clear
message. So I can support this only, you know, because of that. And I'm very much aware of
the need to, you know, create State revenues and make the best use of State land and all of that.
But it's not in this ordinance as it is or this bill does not, you know, doesn't give that. So I think,
the clear message from the County is we don't like this, so you guys sit down and fix it. Come
up with a new one. So that's where I'm at.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. I agree with your comments that they should be giving the
counties the ability to move in that direction instead of just usurping our home rule. And an
example that I would use is that, you know, we've been waiting many years for improvements to
Kahului Harbor, and if they were to come to us and say, you know, we would like you to relax
your own processes and give us the ability to move more quickly on harbor improvements. I
think all of us would agree with that. But to essentially sit at the State level and ask us to give
them a blank check, which is the way I see the PLDC, I think, is asking for something that none
of us are comfortable with, and the thought that the State gets to go through the process in a way
that the County can't do itself and private developers can't do themselves, I think, is asking for
an unreasonable amount of freedom. I would rather we allow the County to do things for
themselves. For example, one of the things that I was most struck by was the first document that
I received as a Council member is the Environmental Assessment for the Haiku Fire Station.
Well, I never imagined that the County would have to go through the preparation of a 500 page
document to build a fire station, and one of the items that has to be covered in there is
availability of water and availability of fire protection. Well, hello, we're building a fire station.
So, you know, these are things that are required by State law. So if they want to make things
easy for themselves, why don't they make things easy for us too? So, I...I don't...this is another
one of those examples where I don't see a partnership here. There's nothing in it.. .in this PLDC
for us. And so I totally support Ms. Cochran's efforts and support the idea that a repeal is the
main goal.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. White. Anyone else? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I support this bill [sic]. I think it's a bad bill. I've
looked at it and the unintended consequences, the phrase we like to use often. As far as Planning
and the County being able to write our own destiny, we'll put in things where we think they
should be put, when they should be put, and how they should be put are really undermined by
this bill. It is nothing that is going to do any good, in my opinion, for this County. It's
something that can't be redone because the State shouldn't be doing this in the first place. They
can work with the counties and give us more authority to use State land and have it come under
us and say okay, the counties, we'll give you the ability, you can apply for this or that or what.
Give the counties more authority. Don't usurp the counties by passing something like this. I
would hope that this bill is taken away. It's nothing good for us and I don't think it's good for
anyone in the long run. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, what bothers me is that, and I don't know if, you
know, some of our Legislators, and I note that, you know, the people that introduced this, you
know, basically came from county government. And they should know, you know, our
responsibility as Council members and no communication in regards to, you know, what was
being proposed at that time to, you know, us is like a slap in the face. I don't know how involved
our people on Oahu was in regards to this particular act. And, you know, it just bothers me that,
you know, we're not, and we probably was informed through the Administration, but not as the
Legislative body, which, you know, we are now looking at this thing and saying that, eh, this is a
bad act. So, you know, I question the communication between our Legislators and our
Legislative body in regards to something like this that going hurt the County. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that comment, Mr. Pontanilla. Okay, Members, is there
anyone else? What is before you is a proposed resolution to abolish...this recommendation is to
abolish the Public Land Development Corporation as established through Act 171, Hawaii
Revised Statutes. I will...I am open to a motion to recommend adoption to Council of said
resolution. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I accept the motion made by Mr. Carroll and seconded by Ms. Cochran. Members,
I appreciate all your comments. Is there any further discussion on the motion? Before that with
no objections.. .aren't we glad we have good Staff? The motion would also include the filing of
County Communication 12-215, Members. If there's no objections, we shall take the vote.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DGC).
CHAIR HOKAMA: All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes, eight ayes, one excused, Mr. Couch.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of communication.
ITEM POL-3(5): HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES ("HSAC") (2013 HSAC
LEGISLATIVE PACKAGE) (CC 11-32)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, I would ask for a reconsideration of Item.. .Policy Item 3(5).
Mr. Carroll, may I have a motion for reconsideration of Policy Item 3(5)?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa, to reconsider the
Committee's decision on Policy Item 3(5). Members, any discussion? If not, all in favor of the
motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes, one excused.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE reconsideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair would recommend to add to the earlier recommendations
Item 17 as part of the HSAC. It is from Kauai County, a proposed bill entitled A BILL FOR AN
ACT RELATING TO THE PUBLIC LAND DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION and this bill
will.. .the intent is to repeal Chapter 171C, Hawaii Revised Statutes. May I have a motion,
Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: A motion made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Cochran. Any further discussion?
If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes, one excused, Mr. Couch.
Thank you, Members.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Couch.
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ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving for inclusion in
the 2013 HSAC Legislative Package, the following proposed bills and
resolutions:
1.

2.
3.

4.

5.

6.
7.
8.

"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO AGRICULTURAL
PRODUCT BRANDING AND COUNTRY OR REGION OF ORIGIN
LABELING";
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO GALLONAGE TAX ON
LIQUOR";
"URGING THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF STATE, THE
DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND SECURITY, AND THE UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY GENERAL TO EASE VISA RESTRICTIONS
FOR THE PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA";
"URGING THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE OF THE
STATE OF HAWAII TO PRESERVE THE COUNTIES' SHARE OF
THE TRANSIENT ACCOMMODATIONS TAX";
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO HAWAII EMPLOYERUNION HEALTH BENEFITS TRUST FUND BOARD OF
TRUSTEES";
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO THE EMPLOYEES'
RETIREMENT SYSTEM";
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO TRAFFIC INFRACTIONS";
and
"A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO THE PUBLIC LAND
DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION".

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we have one last item under litigation. Would you like a short break?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, let's finish.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Five minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Some needs a short personal break. We'll take a five minute recess, Members.
. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS: 10:49 a.m.
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RECONVENE: 10:56 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall reconvene.

ITEM POL-1(29): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: IN THE MATTER
OF THE TAX APPEALS OF KAHANA PARTNERS I, LLC, TAX APPEALS 10-1-0051 and
11-1-0036) (CC 11 30)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we are on the last item. May I direct you to Policy Item 1(29). This is
under litigation. We have a request settlement authorization In the Matter of the Tax Appeals of
Kahana Partners I, LLC, Tax Appeal No. 10-1-0051 and 11-1-0036. We are receipt of
correspondence from Corporation Counsel, dated October 15, 2012, regarding a proposed
resolution regarding the matter that the Chair just announced. This morning we have Mr. Rost to
give us some comments and Mr. Rost, please advise the Committee if there is some sensitive
information that I would ask you make sure that we enter into the appropriate executive session.
Mr. Rost.
MR. ROST: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This matter involves two separate tax appeals, which were
consolidated and the appellant Kahana Partners, LLC is contesting their real property tax bills for
2010 and 2011. The property in question is the Kahana Gateway Center. Essentially for both
years the appellant contends the County's assessment was simply too high. For 2011, the County
assessed the property at approximately $16.6 million. The appellant contended that the proper
value was approximately $7.5 million. For 2010, the County's assessment was approximately
$18 1 million and the appellant contends that the proper value is about that, approximately
$9 million. This matters remains in active litigation so on that basis, I think, an executive session
will be appropriate to discuss this matter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, any questions to Mr. Rost at this time regarding this issue? He
made a request to the Chair for executive session. So the Chair will entertain a motion for
executive session pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes to consult with
legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities,
and liabilities of the County, the Council, and this Committee. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa, to enter into executive
session. Any discussion, Members? All in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes. and one excused, Mr. Couch.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall be in recess for executive session. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS: 10:59 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:27 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall return to open session. Thank you,
Members, for that requirement of executive session. We are back again on Policy Item 1(29).
The Chair will be recommending that we send to Council the proposed resolution entitled
AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF THE TAX APPEALS OF KAHANA PARTNERS I, LLC,
CASE NO. 10-1-0051 AND CASE NO. 11-1-0036, according to the terms as discussed in
executive session. Mr. Carroll, may I have a motion, please?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Canon, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Members, any
further discussion regarding the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes, one excused, Mr. Couch.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Members, any
further discussion regarding the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion passes with eight ayes, one excused, Mr. Couch.
VOTE:

AYES:

Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Carroll,
and
Chair
Councilmembers Balsa, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anything else, Mr. Nishita? Okay, with no further business, Members,
thank you. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 11:28 a.m.
APPROVED:

G. RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Policy Committee
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